
 

December 17, 2024 

 

Robert Califf, MD 
Commissioner 

Valerie Jensen 
Director, Drug Shortage Staff 

Gail Bormel, JD 
Director, Office of Compounding Quality and Compliance 
U.S. Food and Drug Administration 
10903 New Hampshire Avenue 
Silver Spring, MD 20993 

Subject: Formal Comment Regarding the Shortage of FDA-Approved Tirzepatide Injection Products 

Dear Commissioner Califf, Ms. Jensen, and Dr. Bormel: 

On behalf of the Alliance for Pharmacy Compounding, I am writing to express our continued concerns 
regarding the October removal of tirzepatide from the FDA's drug shortage list and the significant impact 
it will have on patient access. Since our previous correspondence, we have gathered updated monthly 
dispensing data from forty compounding pharmacies, representing only a fraction of compounders 
preparing these medications. 

These forty pharmacies collectively dispensed 125,000 compounded tirzepatide prescriptions over the 
past month, underscoring the critical role that compounded tirzepatide has played in addressing gaps in 
patient care during this shortage.  

This data clearly demonstrates the ongoing unmet demand for FDA-approved tirzepatide, which 
compounded products are currently filling to support patient care. As the FDA works to stabilize the 
supply chain for FDA-approved medications, we urgently ask the agency to: 

1. Reinstate tirzepatide on the FDA drug shortage list, which would allow 503A pharmacies and 
503B outsourcing facilities to continue to compound copies of these medications, or 

2. Permit compounded products to remain available under enforcement discretion until the FDA-
approved supply is sufficient to meet patient needs, and 

3. Ensure transparency in communications with the pharmacy community about anticipated 
timelines for resolving shortages. 



We also request a dialogue to discuss the implications of the shortage list removal, as well as broader 
issues surrounding drug shortages. Recent screenshots from wholesalers, attached to this letter, indicate 
persistent limited availability of tirzepatide despite incremental improvements in the supply chain.  

The data we have provided highlights a clear and urgent need for action to safeguard patient access to 
essential therapies. We ask the FDA to acknowledge these ongoing shortages and allow compounding to 
continue until such a time as FDA-approved products are fully available to meet demand.  

Thank you for your attention to this matter. APC remains committed to collaborating with the agency to 
ensure patients receive uninterrupted access to essential medications. 

Sincerely, 

 

Tenille Davis, PharmD, RPh, BCSCP, FAPC 
Chief Advocacy Officer 
Alliance for Pharmacy Compounding 
tenille@a4pc.org 

Data Received 

Pharmacy Name 

Number of Patients on 
Compounded Tirzepatide 

(Per Month) 
Pharmacy A 429 
Pharmacy B 50 
Pharmacy C 0 
Pharmacy D 3705 
Pharmacy E 0 
Pharmacy F 15000 
Pharmacy G 3500 
Pharmacy H 31000 
Pharmacy I 6877 
Pharmacy J 1200 
Pharmacy K 70 
Pharmacy L 3400 
Pharmacy M 257 
Pharmacy N 120 
Pharmacy P 963 
Pharmacy Q 3000 
Pharmacy R 2300 
Pharmacy S 250 
Pharmacy T 851 
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Pharmacy V 1100 
Pharmacy W 4000 
Pharmacy X 7000 
Pharmacy Y 8200 
Pharmacy Z 325 
Pharmacy AA 500 
Pharmacy BB 391 
Pharmacy CC 4000 
Pharmacy DD 886 
Pharmacy EE 4500 
Pharmacy FF 5600 
Pharmacy GG 329 
Pharmacy HH 991 
Pharmacy II 100 
Pharmacy JJ 4521 
Pharmacy KK 3200 
Pharmacy LL 6000 
Pharmacy MM 1200 
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